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W
e’ve got the whole world in our hands. 



FROM OUR SENIOR MINISTER        Rev. Dr. Elizabeth Bingham 
 

FAITHFULLY YOURS 
 

     I love the hands on the front of this issue of “Chiming In.”  I love the hands on 
the banner outside of our church which illustrates who we are “A diverse,  
loving Christian community accepting of all.”  I love the hands that appear on our 
website….because of what they symbolize...because of what they remind me of 
from some 35 years ago. 
 

     It was May 25, 1986—the Sunday of Memorial Day weekend, when a lot of 
people weren’t home but somewhere else.  After all, summer was beginning and 
the weekend has three days, so…why not?  People got on planes and trains.  
People hit the highway.  They went to beaches and campgrounds and to see 
grandpa and grandma or longtime friends from years gone by.  They weren’t at 
home, they were well, somewhere else. 
 

     Except that day, in Sherman Oaks, California there were a lot of people who 
weren’t somewhere else, they were here.  Right here--on the corner of Magnolia 
and Hazeltine at Congregational Church of the Chimes.  At least we started out 
here and then, yes, we went somewhere else.  We walked from here to Ventura 
Boulevard; where we were not alone.  We joined a party of sorts.  
 

     May 25, 1986, was the day that there were “Hands Across America,” and 
since I couldn’t quite remember who started it, I looked it up (What did we do 
without Google?).  I do remember standing on Ventura Boulevard, with people 
holding hands as far as I could see to the east and to the west…holding hands. 
 

     A man named Ken Dragen thought of it and created it.  And it raised almost 
$100,000,000 to fight famine in Africa and hunger and homelessness in the 
United States.  We held hands and we sang.  We sang “America the Beautiful” 
with Stevie Wonder whose voice bellowed from a loudspeaker.  We heard a  
chorus singing, “We Are the World.”  We stood and held hands in wonder and 
awe that we were, at that moment, with millions of others holding our hands  
all the way across the country. 
 

     So I love the hands on this cover, on our banner and on our website.  Hands 
are instruments of our faithfulness.  Hands work to help.  Hands shake each  
other to welcome.  Hands upon our hearts make promises and pledge our love 
and loyalty to our country.  And when we hold hands with each other in affection 
and support, well, God is holding on too.  Because, after all, as we sing about 
God, He’s got the whole world in his hands!  Love and blessings to all, Beth 

DEACON NEWS     Greg Abbott & Ralph Migliori Co-Chair 
 

     On Sunday May 23 the Deacons had our change over meeting. Ralph 
Migliori and I agreed to be Co-Chair.  Sylvia McCormack will be recording  
secretary, and Cindi Olson corresponding secretary.  After the meeting,  
Ginger Wright agreed to join us and will be our treasurer.   
 

     Ralph has contacted LA Children’s Bureau about doing Christmas in July 
and is waiting to hear back.  We will keep you informed.   
 

     Lastly, is anyone else interested in serving on the Deacons?  We would 
love to have you, as our work load will ramp up as the Pandemic winds down.  

All the best, Greg 
 

TRUSTEE NEWS              Curtis Leseman, Chair 
 

     The Trustee Board held its first meeting of the new year on May 18th. We 
met in person adhering to the social distancing. Greg Abbott thanked the re-
tiring members and welcomed the newly appointed members to the board. 
 

     Treasurer, John Van Veen, reported that the month of April was a positive 
month due to the filming industry utilizing our campus.  Unfortunately we are 
still showing a negative balance. Also noted is the lag of pledge payments. 
Now that we are once again meeting on Sundays, it is our hope that pledge 
amounts will increase.  
 

     Curtis Leseman noted that there is no change in the City's permit process 
regarding the new digital sign.  
 

     The Trustees authorized the repair of the organ, an upgrade of the  
sanctuary audio system and replacement of the carpet in Beth's office.  
 

Respectfully submitted by Jack Hendershot, Vice Chair   

 

NACCC ANNUAL MEETING 
National Association of Congregational Christian Churches Annual Meeting 

June 19 and 20 via ZOOM 
 

     Because our National Association meeting is virtual again this year, every 
member is encouraged to register and attend.  The theme is “Finding our  
way in the Future.”  There will be a Congregational Lecture, three Bible  
lectures, as well as business meetings.  Among  the workshops will be  
those on spiritual discipline, writing devotional material, and ecclesiastical 
councils.  You may register as an observer by visiting NACCC.org.  Our official 
delegate is Greg Abbott.  The first alternate is Sylvia McCormick, and the 
second is Beth Bingham. 

    Sermon Topics for June  
 

          JUNE 6: Son and Wrong Division (Mark 3:20-35) 
          JUNE 13: Growth Spurt (Mark 4:26-34) 
          JUNE 20: Rev. Peek is preaching 
          JUNE 27: Holy Healing (Mark 5:21-43) 

 

CHURCH OF THE CHIMES:   
A diverse, and loving Christian community accepting of all. 



JANE’S CORNER          Jane G. Poole, CE Director 
 

“One day you will look back and see that all along you were blooming.”  
—Morgan Harper Nichols 

 

     I feel young in heart but judging from the dozens of phone calls I get every 
week now for me to sign up for Medicare, I guess I am getting up there in age! 
 

     The concept of getting older came up during a recent conversation in one 
of our gathering group sessions with the kids.  We got off topic for a little while 
as it was brought to our attention that a birthday had just passed for one of 
the youth, and another was coming up.  During the conversation, one of them  
exclaimed “I don’t want to get older!”  It was a true Peter Pan moment!  When 
I asked why, the answer was, “There is so much pressure to achieve as we get 
older!”  A true statement for sure.  However, what if we change the narrative a 
little bit to embrace getting older as an adventure worth facing head on?  
 

     In a recent article, Maria Shriver recommended a book, All Along You Are 
Blooming, by Morgan Harper Nichols (from which came the above quote).  It 
truly shed light on how I should visualize aging.  Maria shared this thought, 
“What if instead of aging, we’re blooming?”   
 

     Yes!  What if we shifted our mindset from going downhill when we age, to 
blooming and growing like a flower as we age?  
 

     I really like the concept of how aging is a constant state of growing.  As we 
grow, we form buds.  And as we progress though life, we bloom into many  
flowers.  What if we change our concept of aging from a negative state of 
mind to a beautiful visual of blooming over and over again?  This could mean 
exploring and tackling new adventures, learning new crafts, taking up new 
sports or creative writing and, naturally, gardening.  God has given us the gift 
of life, a life which we should cherish and during which we should enrich  
ourselves as much as possible. 
 

     Growing up can be daunting sometimes, but by embracing life as it is, we 
grow and bloom over and over, again and again.  What a truly beautiful gift 
this is for us!  

FROM OUR ASSOCIATE MINISTER         Rev. Curtis Peek 
 

IMPERFECT PEOPLE 
 

There is no fear in love; but perfect love casteth out fear:  
because fear hath torment.  He that feareth is not made perfect in love. 

1 John 4:18  
 

     Those of us who profess to be Christians don’t always act like the Christ we 
claim to adore.  We are sometimes impatient, angry, hurtful, and sometimes 
even downright mean to others.  We do stupid things that we ought not do. We 
fail to do some things we should.  We disobey the commands of the Lord we 
claim to follow.   
 

     We have days where things seem to be on the right track and where our 
thoughts, words and deeds faithfully represent Christ, and then there are  
other days when we stumble and fall far, far short. 
 

    On behalf of imperfect so called Christians everywhere, please accept my 
apologies for such inconsistencies.  Know that I along with another billion+  
Christians around the globe deal with the same struggles you do, the same 
temptations, the same desires to do what is expedient or easy or pleasurable 
or selfish or acceptable to those around us, even when such desires are at 
odds with what our Lord Jesus Christ commanded and modeled in his time on 
earth.  We make no excuses, we are human like you.  
 

     Thank God for having access to a PERFECT SAVIOR.  JESUS is perfect in 
every way and on every level. Because of him, and HIM only I stand here  
forgiven.  It’s only because of His grace and mercy that I am not consumed.  
He died for my sins, and He did it on purpose. That was His mission and goal 
to redeem mankind.   
 

     Because of His perfect love all my fear has been cast out.  I no longer worry 
about mans’ judgment or condemnation.  I realize that the only one who can 
forgive sin, has forgiven my sins.  I stand here today justified by His grace—set 
free by His mercy.  I am forgiven.  
 

     You too can have this freedom. Just ask for it. Believe it!  Curtis 
 

We love him, because he first loved us.  —1 John 4:19 
  

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 
  

Join us in the Sanctuary or Streaming Live 
 

Sunday Worship Service* — 10:30am Every Sunday Morning 
 

10@10* — 10 minute devotional at 10am every weekday 
 Lively and relevant chats with Beth (MW*F) & Curtis (TTH) 
 

   *Wednesdays’ 10 at 10 offer a mini-Bible study in preparation for Sunday’s Sermon. 

   *VIDEOS of past Sermons and Devotionals are on Facebook and YouTube 

RECIPE of the MONTH 
Spiders:  A Mildred Ray Creation... 

 

I 5 oz. can Chinese Noodles 
12 oz. Chocolate Chips 

1 ½ Cups Peanuts (dry roasted, lightly salted) 
 

Melt chips in microwave. Carefully stir in nuts and noodles. Drop by spoonful onto 
wax paper and let harden.  Enjoy! 



 
 

 
 

On Wednesday, May 19th Troop 191 held a 
Court of Honor in Staves Chapel. Courts of 
Honor are gatherings for Scouts, families and 
guests where the troop and its members are 
recognized for all that’s been achieved and 
accomplished, and often include some very 
impressive ceremonies. This one featured the 
Scouts reading the Scout Law, one boy at a 
time.  Scout Law outlines the twelve (12)  
principals by which a Boy Scout lives:  "A Scout is trustworthy, loyal, helpful, friendly, 
courteous, kind, obedient, cheerful, thrifty, brave, clean, and reverent."  Congrats to 
these awesome young men for all they have accomplished!  (Pictured from l to r: 
Benjamin Brachman, Max Jean, Sean Macdonald, Sebastien Gravelle, Aiden Pushin, 

and in the back, the MC, Marcus Jean.).  

OUR STEWARDSHIP DRIVE:  Reach in to Reach out! 
 

We thank each one of you for your support of our Stewardship Drive: 
“Reach in to Reach out”.  Reaching into your pockets so we can 
continue to reach out with our worship, our educational programs, and 
our gifts to missions and organizations is a blessing indeed!   
 

Estimate of Giving cards are available in the office.  Knowing the 
potential level of giving helps the church immensely as we journey 
down the path of serving the needs of our church community.  
Thank you for the blessing of your generosity!  

 
 

Band of Prayer 
A church that prays together, stays together  

especially during these challenging times when  
the need for social distancing often separates us… 
What is certain is that God is with us, filling in the 

spaces between us, and He hears our prayers. 
 

Band of Prayer requests may be sent via email to  
Sylvia McCormick; miss_daisy1226@yahoo.com  

 or feel free to call or email the Church Office; 

Let’s Keep In Touch 
 

If there is someone who you know 
would like to receive a card or note,  
Send their name, address & phone 

number to the church office:  
office@churchofthechimes.org 

818-789-7124 
 

We believe in no one being left out;  
it’s always nice to receive a note... 

“Just Because” 

JUNE 2021 HAPPENINGS  

 

 ZOOM COUNCIL MEETING:  TUESDAY, JUNE 1ST at 6:30pm 
 

 RED CROSS BLOOD DRIVE:  THURSDAY, JUNE 10TH  from 11am to 5pm 
     Blood donation is essential to ensuring community health. Sign up online  
     at www.churchofthechimes.org and then check-in at Bower Hall on the day. 
 

 BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING:  TUESDAY, JUNE 15TH at 7pm  
 

 ZOOM VESPERS HAPPY HOUR:  THURSDAY, JUNE 17TH at 6:30pm  
     All women of the church are invited to gather virtually for a ZOOM HAPPY HOUR 
     on Thursday, June 17th at 6:30pm.  The link will be provided in Beth’s daily 
     emails that week.  Please join us when you can.  
 

 ZOOM DISCUSSION:  Racial Equity and the Church:  JUNE 27TH at 1pm  
     As our Racial Equity group continues with our conversation; please join us 
     for this important discussion.  We meet for about an hour on ZOOM; the link 
     will be sent in our Friday e-blast on June 25th.   
 

 ZOOM WOMEN’S BIBLE STUDY:  WEDNESDAYS at 7pm  
     All women are invited to the virtual gathering of this caring, sharing, loving 
     group of women on Wednesday evenings at 7pm PST via ZOOM to gain 
     insight as we study “Love Does” by Bob Goff.  If you would like to join us,  
     e-mail Jane Poole at jane.churchchimes@sbcglobal.net. See you then. 

 Aqua Buddies Swimming Lessons at Church of the Chimes 
 Policies and procedures are in place to keep our instructors  
 and families safe and healthy:  All lessons are scheduled to  
 accommodate requirements  for social distancing, plus the 
 facility will be well maintained 

to ensure the swimming experience can be worry free 
for every one.  Thanks letting all your friends and 
family know we are here.  We are so happy to be back 
at COTC this year, and we look forward to seeing all  
of your smiling faces!  Happy Swimming! 

 Church of the Chimes Blood Drive 
Thursday, June 10th in Bower Hall 

Sign up online at-
www.churchofthechimes.org 

BOY SCOUT TROOP 191 NEWS 

 

SWIMMING HOURS begin on June 16th  
 

Church Members and Preschool Families can enjoy the pool from 12noon  
to 2pm and 5pm to dusk through June, and then in July an additional hour 
(2pm to 3pm) will be added for the remainder of the season.  Pool keys are 
available for $100 in the church office and will be valid until the heat of the 
summer and early fall ceases.   



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

COMMUNITY & WORLD SERVICE NEWS   Robert Dunn, Chair-TBD 
 

A MISSION MOMENT:  Hope of the Valley’s Tiny Home Project 
 

A Key to Someone’s Future. 
     Fourteen of our church members 
were privileged to visit Reseda’s Tiny 
House Village on May 29th. This is the 
3rd village to open in our SFV under 
the combined efforts of the City of 
Los Angeles and the Hope of the Val-
ley Rescue Mission. 
  

     The Tiny House Villages provide a 
house to those without shelter.  
  

     Each Tiny House is 64 sq.ft, has four windows, air conditioning, heating, two 
beds, a desk, storage, and a door that locks.  The Tiny Homes sit in a village 
with 24/7 security guards, hygiene stations, showers, laundry rooms, 3 meals 
a day with outdoor eating areas, and even a dog park (they want to help both 
ends of the leash). 
  

     When a person is presented with the option of 
the Tiny House Community, they meet with a 
Case Manager who will guide them to receive the 
help they need to give them a fresh start in socie-
ty.  This includes Job Training, Job Placement, and 
equally important, a promising future full of hope. 
  

     So far we have received enough donations to 
support one Tiny Home ($3,000), and we are on 
our way, as a congregation, to support a second 
one. It is all because of your generosity! Our goal 
is to receive enough money for this second home. 
  

     Both houses will be in the new Tarzana Village 
due to open this June. If you are interested in 
contributing towards a key to a home for one of 
God’s struggling children, you can do so through 
the church (just note the donation is for the Tiny 
House Village). 
  

     If you have any questions and want to help, or 
if you want more detailed information, please feel 
free to contact the church office or me directly.  
  

Together we can help give a new life to those who want it.  

THOUGHTS TO PONDER                                                                                                    



 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Visit our website:  https://www.ChurchoftheChimes.org 

You will find an abundance of information regarding all the various 

activities on campus; videos of past sermons; past copies of Chiming 

In and so much more.  

 

Visit, Like, Share, Follow our Facebook page: 

https://www.facebook.com/ChurchofChimes/  

View up-to-date information on programs and live stream events such 

as Sunday Services and 10 at 10 with Beth & Curtis. 

Visit various productions on YouTube: 

https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCrLl2TLj2XfbBtgAOY0rjjA  

Weekly Worship Services and Daily Devotions are now available on 

YouTube. We’ll keep you posted as we add other things. 

Get this app on your smart devices and then arrange conference call 

events to meet with Church Boards, Committees, Bible Studies* and/

or other groups up to 100 participants. *e.g., Women’s Bible Study on 

Wednesday night with Jane. https://zoom.us/meetings  
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GET AMUSED… MEDIA NETWORK           Kerstin Schulze, Media Director 
 

SOCIAL MEDIA - GET CONNECTED!* 
 

Calling all COTC members and organizers to start following us on  
instagram@COTC_Shermanoaks and facebook@ChurchofChimes. 

 

     COTC is very active on Facebook and Instagram because we understand the 
power of social media to make a positive difference in our local community and 
worldwide.  Our social media mission is to spread faith, positivity, awareness, and 
facilitate connections for COTC members and the community. Here are some 
ways you can help grow our community online: 
 Get in the LOOP:  Start following COTC on Instagram, and Tag us in your posts. 
 Share us in YOUR STORY:  Instagram and Facebook stories are a great way to share 

with the COTC community. 
 Send us a Direct Message:  Don't be shy!  We love hearing from you on social media!  

When you let us know what is going on with your COTC community events, we can 
post them directly on our page for everyone to enjoy and keep informed. 

 

Looking forward to seeing you online! 
*Contributed by Hayley Cabral 

 

       CHURCH OF THE CHIMES IS LIVE ON-LINE 

Visit, Like, Share, Follow COTC on Instagram: 
https://www.instagram@COTC_Shermanoaks 
Instragram is a social networking app which allows COTC to share 

pictures & videos with our members & friends and can be connected 

to existing social networking profiles to share across platforms 

https://www.facebook.com/ChurchofChimes
https://www.facebook.com/ChurchofChimes/
https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCrLl2TLj2XfbBtgAOY0rjjA
https://zoom.us/meetings


NOMINATING COMMITTEE NEWS            TBD, Chair 
 

The Annual Meeting was held on May 16 at which time the below list of members 
were accepted into service on the various boards and committee. Blessings on each 
of you for your service.  Others are still needed.  If you have an interest in serving 
your church, please let one of the ministers know and/or contact the Church Office.  

 

 

RACIAL EQUITY AND THE CHURCH    Michele Marot, Co-Editor 
 

We are “A diverse and loving Christian Community accepting of all.” 
 

     About nine of us met on May 23rd to discuss the problem of racial inequity in 
our community.  Saddened by the many racial inequities prevalent in our country 
against people of color and, more recently, against Asian Americans, we want to 
work towards making a positive change. 
 

     Our church is planning to move forward on several ideas to help heal racial 
inequity locally.  First, in the coming months, we hope to reach out to the  
Korean and Spanish churches on our campus to plan a multi-cultural banquet – 
yum! 
 

     Another idea in the works is that of having a “Movie Night” with several  
possible movie titles dealing with racial equity. 
 

     As our society opens up, post-pandemic, and if you have ideas and would  
like to participate with our church as we move towards making a more racially  
equitable world, please join us at our next scheduled meeting on June 27th at 
1pm via Zoom. The link will be noted in Beth’s daily emails during that week. 
 

 

HISTORIAN NEWS           Robert Jones, Historian 
  
     As your new Church Of The Chimes Historian, I'm looking forward to  
sharing  the history of our church with you.  I plan to offer a unique perspective, 
for the stories will sometimes be told through the eyes of a once young member 
who was literally born into the church in 1949.  There will be stories about the 
earliest days when a small group of believers, including my parents, gathered in 
anticipation of planting a church on the grounds of a prominent local doctor’s 
home whose 5 acre estate ultimately became the site of the newborn church. 
 

      This story will include personal reflections of those early days and continue 
through my teen years .....the history will continue without me being active here 
for several decades to when I became active as a first hand account  
upon my official re-membership on Easter Sunday, 2017. 
 

      I am excited to relive the lifelong personal spiritual journey while depicting 
COTC’s historic pathway taken from its' earliest days to the present.  We have all 
been blessed beyond measure with a place to gather and worship with the Lord 
in such a peaceful and beautiful setting.  His blessings to you. Robert 

CHURCH OFFICERS: Moderator:   Martha Smyser – 2022 
 Clerk:    John Sullivan – 2022 

  Treasurer:   John Van Veen – 2022 
  Historian:   Robert Jones – 2022 
  Media Director:  Kerstin Schulze – 2022 

BOARD OF DEACONS (12) 
1. Amir Tanbakoosaz – 2022 
2. Steven Moss – 2022 
3. Ralph Migliori – 2022 
4. Jessica Wood – 2022 
5. Greg Abbott – 2023 
6. Robert Jones – 2023 
7. Cindi Olsen – 2023 
8. Sylvia McCormick – 2023 
9. Ginger Wright – 2023  

CHRISTIAN EDUCATION BOARD (12) 
1. Jon Wallace – 2022  
2. Joi Staves – 2022  
3. Jule Worrell – 2022  
4. Shanaz Panahandeh – 2022  
5. Barbara Downs – 2023 
6. Michele Marot – 2023 
7. Gail Ishizaki – 2023 

Member at Large (MAL) for Personnel Committee: TBD – 2022 

NACCC Year–Round Delegate / 2021 Annual Meeting Delegate: Greg Abbott – 2022 

Board of Ushers Chairperson: Terry Palestro – 2022 

Financial Advisory Committee: John Van Veen, Jon Wallace, Curtis Leseman 

By-Laws Review Committee: Martha Smyser, Greg Abbott, John Sullivan 

Chiming In Co-Editors: Joi Staves and Michele Marot 

COMMUNITY & WORLD SERVICE BOARD (8) 
1. Robert Dunn  – 2023 
2. Ann Marie Zaphiriou – 2023 
3. Jevaye Brunner – 2022 
4. Gennaro Simeone – 2022 
5. Lana Young – 2023 
6. Pam Voetberg – 2023 

MUSIC BOARD (4) 
1. Melody Roden – 2022 
2. John Luker — 2022        

BOARD OF TRUSTEES (12) 
1. Jack Hendershot – 2022 
2. Marie Ilejay – 2022 
3. Pam Rhodes – 2022 
4. Curtis Leseman – 2022 
5. Wade Young – 2024 
6. Diane Delaney – 2024 
7. Natalie Franscioni-Karp – 2024 
8. David Hickman – 2024 

Congregational Church of the Chimes 
2021–2022 LEADERSHIP COUNCIL  

PRESCHOOL NEWS                Ally Baker, Director 
 

OPEN ENROLLMENT FOR THE NEXT SESSION CONTINUES… 
 

The current Pre-School Session ends on June 11th, and Summer Camp begins on 
June 14th. For more information about the Preschool, Parent & Me Program or 
school events, please email preschool@churchofthechimes.org or call the church 

office (818-789-7124). Thanks! Ally 

mailto:preschool@churchofthechimes.org


Sun Mon Tues Wed Thurs Fri Sat 
 
 

 
 1        COUNCIL MEETING  

           6:30pm via zoom 
9:00am Preschool  
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 

2 
 
9:00am Preschool  
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 
7:00pm Women’s Bible Study  
                          via zoom 

3 
 
9:00am Preschool  
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 

4 
 
9:00am Preschool  
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 

5                                            

6          
 
10:30am Worship Service  
In Sanctuary  and Streaming Live 
via Facebook 
 
 

7 
 
9:00am Preschool  
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 

8  
         
9:00am Preschool  
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 

9    
 
9:00am Preschool  
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 
7:00pm Women’s Bible Study 
                         via zoom 

10   RED CROSS BLOOD DRIVE  
       11am to 5pm in Bower Hall 
9:00am Preschool  
10:00am Ten Minute  
Devotional via Facebook 
 

11 
  
9:00am Preschool  (Last Day) 
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 

12 
 

 

13       
 

10:30am Worship Service  
In Sanctuary  and Streaming Live 
via Facebook 
 
 

    
14   Preschool Summer 
       Camp Begins 
 
9:00am Summer Camp 
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 

15      TRUSTEE MEETING 

          7:00pm in Bower Hall 
         

9:00am Summer Camp 
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 

16 
 
9:00am Summer Camp 
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 
7:00pm Women’s Bible Study  
                         via zoom    

17 

 
9:00am Summer Camp 
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 
6:30pm Vespers via zoom 

18 
 
9:00am Summer Camp 
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 

19 

20       FATHER’S DAY!! 
 

10:30am Worship Service  
In Sanctuary  and Streaming Live 
via Facebook 
 
 

1:00pm zoom DISCUSSION  
The Church and Racial Justice  

21 
 
9:00am Summer Camp 
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 

22 
 
9:00am Summer Camp 
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 

23 
 
9:00am Summer Camp 
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 
7:00pm Women’s Bible Study  
                         via zoom  

24 
 
9:00am Summer Camp 
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 
 

25 
 
9:00am Summer Camp 
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 

26 

27 
 
10:30am Worship Service  
In Sanctuary  and Streaming Live 
via Facebook 
 
1:00pm zoom DISCUSSION  
The Church and Racial Justice 

28       
 
9:00am Summer Camp 

10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 

29 
 

9:00am Summer Camp 
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 

30 
 
9:00am Summer Camp 
10:00am 10 at 10* 
Ten Minute Devotional via 
Facebook 
7:00pm Women’s Bible Study  
                         via zoom  
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